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Attorney and 
Highgrove Community 

want answers from 
Riverside County about 

Parcel Assessment!

(Cont. on Page 3)

JUNE 2017

At a Highgrove community meet-
ing recently, an attorney was pres-
ent who answered questions about 
the annual $120.00 parcel fee that 
is still being charged 7 years after 
the designated Highgrove Sheriff 
Deputy’s position was eliminat-
ed. This attorney is the same at-
torney that had previously been 
contacted when I was accused in 
the October 2016 MAC minutes 
of saying: “the attorney guided 
me not to sue”. The attorney nev-
er guided me “not to sue” and the 
upcoming legal action will reveal 
that this is the same attorney who 
is willing to sue Riverside County 
in regard to the parcel fee issue.                                                                                                                  
The attorney is in the process of 
requesting records from Riverside 
County because Riverside County 
has stated that restitution cannot 
be made without legal action by 
Highgrove property owners to re-
cover losses that were made for 7 
years after the Highgrove Deputy 
Sheriff ’s position was eliminated.
The MAC has tried to avoid legal 
action by previously requesting 
an “Independent” Audit on Aug. 
5, 2015. The County was given the 
opportunity to provide information 
from their records and the word 
“Independent” was inserted so if the 
information from the county was 

insufficient, another outside audit 
could be made by another agency 
not connected with the county. I 
informed Supervisor Tavaglione on 
Aug. 5, 2015 that this problem will 
not just go away and the County 
may receive bad publicity if this is-
sue is not resolved. 
In another effort to further prevent 
a lawsuit, on November 16, 2016, 
27 questions were submitted to 
Supervisor Tavaglione that gave the 
county until Jan. 18, 2017 to pro-
vide answers.  But no county rep-
resentatives were present at the Jan. 
18, 2017 MAC meeting to answer 
these questions and also no coun-
ty representatives were present at 
the February or March, 2017 MAC 
meetings either. Then on April 11, 
2017, 8 days before our next sched-
uled MAC meeting on April 19, 
Supervisor Tavaglione eliminated 
the Highgrove MAC at the Public 
Hearing.
Question 22 of the 27 questions 
states: “Will Riverside County re-
fund the taxpayer’s money that 
was collected after the Sheriff ’s 
position was eliminated or will le-
gal action be necessary?”
Short answer: “No refunds will be 
issued!” So that is why we contact-
ed an Attorney!  (Cont. on Page 3)

The 32nd Annual Highgrove Day 
was held on May 13, 2017 at the 
Highgrove Community Park and 
the Norton Younglove Community 
Center.  The community center 
was where the pancake breakfast 
was held by the Family Service 
Associationthe that runs programs 
out of the community center and 
the Highgrove Community Park 
was where their was a car show 
along with other entertainment un-
der the main canopy.
There was pleanty of good food to 
purchase and vendors set up their 
stands in the grass to display there 
wares. We thank the committee 
who donated their time and energy 
to make this another successful 
Highgrove Day! See you next year!

32ND Highgrove Day

Why was the Highgrove Fire
called the Opera Fire?

Answer on pages 3 & 4

On April 30, 2017 flames raced up the hillsides of Sugarloaf and Tamarack
in the hills south of Highgrove that caused thick black smoke that could be 
seen for many miles around. Luckily no structures were damaged!

Water dropping helicopters were grounded temporarily due to someone 
flying a droan but ground crews from all over fought the stubborn blaze.

Fire trucks and crews did a fine job protecting homes!
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Highgrove Community Center Hours:  Mon-Thur 8am-4pm; Fri 8am-2pm

Contact: (951) 241-7221
Highgrove Community Park Hours: Dawn to Dusk

THE NORTON YOUNGLOVE COMMUNITY CENTER
459 Center Street- Highgrove   web site: www.nycchighgrove.com

Family Service Association
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STRANGE PROCEEDINGS

HELPED ELIMINATE 
HIGHGROVE MAC!

If you read the Highgrove Happenings by now you know that after 15 years 
of a community organization known as County Service Area 126, that 
organization became the Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council under 
Supervisor Ashley on August 23, 2006. But, on April 11, 2017 the current 
Supervisor, John Tavaglione dissolved the Highgrove Municipal Advisory 
Council at a public hearing.
There have been some strange things that may have contributed to the 
elimination of the Highgrove MAC and without using any names, here are 
some of the things that have happened within our community during our 
MAC meetings:
The October 2016 Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council meeting was 
recorded on the Chairman’s flip share video recorder while the MAC sec-
retary typed the minutes on her laptop during the meeting. And as in the 
past practice, the Secretary e-mailed the October minutes to the Chairman 
for corrections before forwarding them to the county.
But at the following meeting on November 16, 2016 the Secretary opposed 
approving the October minutes but did not say why. The MAC did not have 
a December meeting but on Dec. 3, 2016 the Chairman sent an e-mail to 
the Secretary stating: “Let me know what you are looking for and I will help 
you correct any mistakes” 
Then on January 13th, 14th & 16th   the Chairman tried to contact the 
Secretary while trying to resolve the problem before the MAC meeting on 
Jan. 18, 2017. Again on Jan. 29, 2017 the Chairman sent an e-mail to the 
Secretary and invited her to his home to see the flip share video of the 
October 2016 meeting to find out what is wrong with them. There was no 
response.
Then again on February 7th, 10th, and 11th, the Chairman left messag-
es on the Secretary’s cell phone and home phone but no response and at 
the MAC meeting on March 15, 2017 the Secretary accused the Chairman 
of harassing her about the October minutes. This was 5 months after the 
October meeting. She also asked the Chairman if the items in the container 
were his personal items but the Chairman stated that the items relating to 
the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper had been donated to the communi-
ty for historical purposes. During this same meeting the Secretary accused 
the Chairman of using the MAC meetings as a source of information for 
Sheriff stats that are printed in the monthly newspaper. The Sheriff stats 
have been given to the Highgrove Happenings by the Sheriff ’s Department 
for over 25 years but the May 2017 issue was the first one that has not 
contained important criminal activity in our neighborhood that alerts the 
Highgrove community about what to watch out for.
Another unusual item that occurred is that the Secretary recently removed 
all of the sign-in sheets from the library that were signed by residents and 
others who attended the past MAC meetings. In a letter from the MAC 
Chairman to the MAC Secretary dated April 19, 2017 it stated: “These sign-
in sheets should be returned to the library at once!”
A letter and DVD of the Oct. 19, 2016 meeting were mailed via certified 
mail from the Chairman to the Secretary to prevent further accusations of 
harassment, but the Secretary has never signed to acknowledge that she re-
ceived the information that was mailed to her on April 22, 2017. The letter 
asked the Secretary to look at the DVD and find out where the Chairman 
said that: “the attorney guided me not to sue” in the October video. The 
DVD of the Oct. 19, 2016 meeting showed that the information prepared 
by the Secretary was not true and required a correction. Copies of the 
DVD of the October 2016 meeting were also given to each of the former 
MAC members to show them that incorrect information had been given to 
Supervisor Tavaglione that helped eliminate the Highgrove MAC.
Instead of this information being stated as a correction at the Public 
Hearing , Supervisor Tavaglione stated that: “Barney changed the minutes 
to suit him!” 
The corrections made by the MAC Chairman were made for accuracy and 
were certainly not changed just “to suit him”. The MAC Secretary owes all 
of Highgrove an apology for her contribution in supplying incorrect infor-
mation that helped eliminate the Highgrove MAC.
If an apology is received I will print her apology in the next issue. 

Supervisor Tavaglione’s actions 
as: Chairman of  the Board of 

Supervisors
On April 11, 2017 at the Public hearing, under Supervisor Tavaglione’s mo-
tion, he and the other Board of Supervisors from other districts eliminated 
the Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council that was the only collective voice 

of the Highgrove community to communicate with its County Supervisor. 
Under Supervisor Tavaglione’s jurisdiction an agreement was violated that 
was put in place by Supervisor Ashley on Nov. 9, 2009 that stated: “Senior 
Management of EDA, Supervisor Ashley and the Sheriff ’s office met to 
discuss the Sheriff ’s service to Highgrove. An agreement was made to pro-
vide patrols to Highgrove. This agreement does not include the use of CSA 
funds for the patrols.” But the Riverside County Economic Development 
Agency has admitted in writing that CSA funds were used for the patrols. 
I also have a written copy from the Sheriff ’s Department showing that 
$60,000.00 has been removed from our CSA funds for the patrols.
Not only did Supervisor Tavaglione make the statement that the MAC 
Chairman changed the minutes to “to suit him” instead of stating that the 
minutes were changed because they were incorrect, at this same Public 
Hearing,  he also said that the MAC Chairman was going to the Grand Jury 
to use MAC funds to sue the county but Supervisor Tavaglione knows that 
the MAC does not, and never has handled any money! The MAC is (was) 
only an Advisory group whose purpose is (was) to relay local information 
from Highgrove to our County Supervisor. But since the MAC was elim-
inated, the collective voice of the Highgrove MAC has been eliminated. 

Supervisor Tavaglione’s actions as: 
Chairman of the Riverside County 

Transportation Commission
Without a vote, he prevented 30 RCTC commissioners from taking a bus 
trip to Highgrove on April 12, 2017. 
And without a vote, on March 8, 2017 he refused to allow R. A. “Barney” 
Barnett to be put on the April 12, 2017 RCTC agenda.

Two Videos Available on 
www.highgrovehappenings.net

The video on the right was made at the Highgrove Library on April 19, 2017 
after the Public Hearing and are comments from R. A. “Barney” Barnett.
The video on the left are the comments from Highgrove residents trying to 
save the Highgrove MAC during public comments at the Public Hearing 
followed by Supervisor Tavaglione’s comments about why he wanted to dis-
solve the Highgrove MAC. At the end of the Public Hearing, Supervisor 
Tavaglione explained how he helped Jurupa Valley and Eastvale become cit-
ies under his leadership and he didn’t need a MAC to accomplish those goals. 
If Supervisor Tavaglione was so instrumental in creating 2 new cities with-
out a MAC during his tenure, does that mean that since Highgrove no 
longer has a MAC, that Supervisor Tavaglione’s intensions are to now help 
Highgrove become a city?  Or will Highgrove disappear from the second 
district map during the last 20 months of Supervisor Tavaligone’s term? 
Are you worried about what will happen to Highgrove iduring that time?
Please take a look at his comments on the video made at the Public Hearing 
on April 11, 2017 on our web site: www.highgrovehappenings.net

(Cont. on Page 4

Recent Information received
from the Riverside County
Auditor-Controller’s Office

The information just received from the County Auditor’s office shows 
that the special assessment of $120.00 was included on tax bills for 1,138 
parcels in Highgrove for the fiscal year 2016/2017. This calculates out 
to $136,560.00 that was assessed to Highgrove property owners for just 
one of the years after the Highgrove Deputy Sheriff was eliminated. 
The Riverside County Economic Development Agency states that the 
Highgrove Deputy Sheriff ’s last day was on Dec. 30, 2009 which is 7 ½ 
years ago this month!

Why was the Highgrove Fire
called the Opera Fire?

On the afternoon of April 30, 2017 the brush on the hills on Tamarack 
caught on fire and spread eastward toward Reche Canyon and westward 
toward Sugarloaf. None of the surrounding homes in Spring Mountain 
Ranch were damaged even though the flames came dangerously close 
to some of the new homes. The smoke was visible for many miles away 
as the previously  beautiful green vegetation that had turned into dry 
brown brush, was consumed by fire encouraged by easterly winds. Water 
dropping helicopters were present but had to be briefly grounded due to 
someone using drones. See page 4  for the answer to the above question. 
The photo on page 4 is why the Highgrove fire was named the Opera fire. 
The new street in Spring Mountain Ranch is named Opera Loop and was 
considered the location near where the fire started.
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Bauman’s 
Building 
Supply

3199 Kansas Ave.
Riverside, CA 92507

Phone: (951) 686-5732
Fax: (951) 686-5740

Professional Nail Touch for:
Ladies & Gentlemen

909-370-1704

HOURS
Mon/Sat 9 am - 7 pm

Sunday CLOSED

22488 Barton Rd.
Suite 102

Grand Terrace, CA 

AMERICAN NAILS

$200 off
New set

of Gel Manicure

FREEDOM 
OF THE 
PRESS!

 “Dedicated to the improvement of our community through awareness 
and involvement in local issues” This is what has appeared at the top of 
each issue of the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper for many years.
This is my home town and for 25 years we have tried to keep our little com-
munity informed about issues that affect us in the community in which we 
live. My allegiance is to the Highgrove residents and if an elected official 
or powerful agencies are doing something wrong in my estimation, I have 
no problem of exposing them if they place our community in a category 
where our small community is being taken advantage of by a large orga-
nizations or someone who is considered more important because of their 
position or title. 
As a volunteer for many years in Highgrove, I have had a good relationship 
with former Supervisors Norton Younglove, Tom Mullen and Marion Ashley. 
But recent action by our present Supervisor John Tavaglione, who eliminated 
the collective voice of the Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council on April 
11, 2017, has changed the relationship I have with our present Supervisor. 
On March 15, 2017, I resigned as Chairman of the Highgrove MAC and ask 
that the MAC be allowed to continue without me since Supervisor Tavaglione 
felt I was the problem. This was prior to the Public Hearing on April 11, 2017 
but Supervisor Tavaglione had already made up his mind before the public 
hearing and the voices of the 6 speakers, who ask that the Highgrove MAC 
be allowed to continue, fell on deaf ears. 
After my resignation, there was no reason to dissolve the rest of the 
Highgrove MAC. No violation of California Government Code Section 
31010 has ever been violated and even though my voice and the other voic-
es of the Highgrove MAC have been silenced, the Freedom of the Press is 
still the law of the land and I will continue to use written words to expose 
those who are taking advantage of our small community! 
Highgrove just wants to be treated fairly!

Thank you for your donations to keep 
The Highgrove Happenings going!
We are embarrassed to ask our readers to help pay for something you have 
been getting free of charge but we want to thank those of you who sent a 
check or gave cash so we can continue bringing you the important local 
news.  I am trying to get a Grant that will allow us to continue and on May 
12, 2017 I attended a Grant Writing Seminar held in Muscoy hosted by 
Assembly Member Eloise Gomez Reyes from District 47 in San Bernardino.

So far I have been un- successful in receiving information from anyone 
who can help us obtain a Grant. We are willing to pay a 50% commis-
sion for any new advertising. If you would like to donate or sell advertising 

please contact: Highgrove Happenings Newspaper 
474 Prospect Ave.

Riverside/Highgrove 92507
951-683-4994

Your donations are not tax deductable

DarNel Enterprises
Video Creations, Division

Videos available for purchase:
Highgrove Day 2014, 2015, 2016 and 2017

Pete & Darlene Peterson, owners
909-503-5386

Let us video tape your celebrations!

www.HighgroveHappenings.net

Highgrove Videos Available on our WEBSITE

• Tavaglione eliminates Highgrove MAC April 11, 2017
• Highgrove Community meeting April 19, 2017

EVENTS AVAILABLE:

Coachella Councilman 
V. Manuel Perez named to fill the seat 
of the late John Benoit on Riverside 

County Board of Supervisors
The new Supervisor, V. Manuel Perez, is replacing John Benoit who died 
on Dec. 26, 2016. Mr. Perez will represent the 4th district in the Coachella 
Valley. In 2014 he ran against Benoit for the Supervisors position but lost 
to John Benoit and was recently named by Governor Brown to fill the 
unexpired term of the deceased Supervisor, John Benoit. The 4th district 
of Riverside County is the largest district per square mile in relationship 
to the other districts. 

Grand Terrace holds Golf Tournament 
on June 10, 2017

Attention Golfers, the Lions Club will hold their 32nd Annual Golf 
Tournament at the San Bernardino Golf course located at 1494 Waterman 
Ave. in San Bernardino on June 10, 2017.
For more information please contact Becky Giroux at (909) 261 4833 or 
Burt Seuylemezian at (909) 783 0143 or visit grandterracelions.com

Why was the Highgrove Fire Named 
the Opera Fire?

(Cont from Page 3)
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IMMIGRATION/CITIZENSHIP
The public debate over immigration has been going on for many decades. 
I don’t presume that what I write here will change the course of that de-
bate, but I will add just a few thoughts.
I think our country needs immigrants. I think those adventurous souls 
who go through all it takes to be a legal immigrant, are just the kind of 
people we need. Notice I said legal.
There should be a set of criteria for allowing an immigrant to enter our 
country. Some of those criteria are, the ability to speak English before 
entry, possess a skill or education level that is needed here and pass an ex-
tensive scrutiny of criminal activity, and citizenship in their home coun-
try. Students who come here, like medical students, should be required 
to serve as physicians in their home country for a number of years before 
applying to immigrate. 
Companies, and farms that require immigrant workers, should be re-
quired to keep tabs on their employees, lifting that burden from the gov-
ernment. I understand that farms really do need season workers to pick 
and tend their crops and orchards. Again the burden of caring for those 
workers should be on the shoulders of those farm owners. The farms 
should be able to purchase affordable health insurance for their farm 
workers, while they are working for them. The burden of providing health 
care for those temporary workers should not be a burden of the taxpayers. 
Let me get back to possessing a needed skill for a moment. The notion 
that immigrants with no skills enter entry-level jobs like flipping burgers 
at a fast food restaurant, and then demand a living wage to support his 
or her family is ludicrous. That is putting the cart before the horse. Entry 
level, low paying jobs are for students living at home, or trainees just 
starting out. Only after a period of training and advancement, should an 
employee be able to make a living wage to support a family.
Presumably, an immigrant should aspire to be a citizen of this wonderful 
country. Citizenship is much more than finding yourself on this side of 
the border. Citizenship carries responsibilities and requires work.
A good citizen is gainfully employed, pays taxes, and obeys the law. A 
good citizen educates himself to be an informed voter. A good citizen 
serves his country in war and peace and raises his family to love this 
country.
If you are in and out of jail, or continue to disobey the law and blame 
society for your troubles, you are not a good citizen. If you habitually use 
drugs or misuse alcohol or if you habitually abuse welfare as income, you 
are not a good citizen. If you are any of the above, you may not be a good 
citizen but the good news is that if change is needed to be a good citizen, 
that decision may be up to you!

Phil’s Philosophy
By: Phil Turner

JAMES JAURIGUE
Certified Master Technician

ACURA
HONDA
LEXUS
NISSAN
INFINITY

983 Center St.
Highgrove, CA 92507

951-781-7633

TOY TECH
Auto Repair

Specializing In Toyota

Editor’s note: The opinions expressed in this article are the 
viewpoints of its author and do not necessarily reflect the view-
points of the “Highgrove Happenings”

SAFETY IS A TWO-WAY STREET FOR 
CYCLISTS, MOTORISTS 

SACRAMENTO, Calif. – Any time is Bicycle Safety Month, and is a good 
time for motorists and cyclists to remember that roadway safety is every-
one’s responsibility. The California Highway Patrol (CHP) promotes bicy-
cle safety to encourage everyone to share the roads safely, responsibly, and 
respectfully. 
“Bicycling is an excellent way to enjoy California in a safe and environ-
mentally friendly way,” CHP Commissioner Joe Farrow said. “Bicyclists are 
reminded to stay vigilant when riding and always follow the rules of the 
road. The CHP is actively encouraging cycling and is providing opportuni-
ties to learn bicycle safety.” 
The CHP will hold bicycle rodeos and other events at its offices throughout 
California for Bicycle Safety Month. Helmets will be provided at no charge 
to children who do not have them. The National Safety Council reports 
that cyclists who wear a helmet reduce their risk of head injury by an esti-
mated 60 percent. California law requires cyclists under age 18 to wear a 
helmet, but it is a good idea for all who ride. 
Total bicycle collisions have declined in each of the past four years in 
California, from 13,378 in 2013, to 11,617 in 2016, according to prelim-
inary data from the CHP’s Statewide Integrated Traffic Records System. 
From 2007 to 2014, the cyclist was found to be at fault 56.7 percent of the 
time in bicycle-involved collisions. The most common collision factors are 
riding on the wrong side of the road not yielding the right-of-way to a ve-
hicle, and improper turning. The number of cyclists killed in collisions has 
varied: 164 in 2013, 142 in 2014, 153 in 2015, and 143 in 2016. 
Recent California legislation addresses roadway safety for both cyclists and 
motorists. Starting in 2016, cyclists, like other roadway users, must pull 
over to let other vehicles pass if five or more vehicles are lined up behind 
them. Since 2014, California drivers have been required to give bicycles 
three feet of clearance when passing. If three feet is not possible, the driver 
must slow down and pass safely. 
Motorists are encouraged to expect bicyclists on the roadway, be patient 
on narrow roads, and share the road. Cyclists are reminded to go with the 
traffic flow, ride in the same direction as other vehicles, and obey all traffic 
laws. 
The mission of the CHP is to provide the highest level of Safety, Service, 
and Security. 

ROBERT L. JUNG
__________________D. D. S. _____________________

Family Dentistry * Cosmetic Dentistry * Laser Dentistry * Dental Implants * Conscious Sedation
Early morning and evening appointments available

909-925-7770 / 783-0080        22400 Barton Rd. Suite 8, Grand Terrace
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Your local
John Deere
Dealership

Big improvements are coming
to Highgrove!

Address: 20 Iowa Ave, Highgrove, CA 92507
Phone: 951-778-3700

Hours: M-F · 7:00 am – 5:00 pm

Best of Show Winner Tom Nugent
See stats on page 8

Flames are visible on the top of the hill behind the new homes in Spring Mountain Ranch that were fueled by the dry brown brush on the hillsides. 

Beautiful cars of all colors and kinds are shown parked in the grass of the Highgrove Community Park. Everyone always enjoys looking at these old cars! 
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Grand Terrace Smog

We accept Checks

20%
OFF

Big or Small we Smog ‘em All!

Initial Smog Test
* Must present coupon
before test for discount
*Valid w/coupon only

*Not valid with any other offers
12210 Michigan St. Grand Terrace
*Mon-Fri: 8:30am-5:00pm
*Sat: 8:30am - 1pm

909
824-7664

FAST FRIENDLY SERVICE
NO HIDDEN FEES
OVER 20 YEARS 
IN BUSINESS

Appointments & Walk-Ins Welcome

The following Cadets are from the US Naval Sea Cadet Corps,  Col. Lewis L Millett 
Division/Training Ship Ford out of Moreno Valley March Reserve Air Base.
Front row : Cadet C Diep, Cadet E Edmondson, Cadet Guyer, 
Cadet H. Edmondson, Cadet Lore , Cadet A. Diep.
Middle row: Cadet Arvizu, Cadet Whitbey, Cadet Austin. Back row:Cadet 
Fairbanks, Instructor Paul Guyer, Cadet Strassman.

Stater Bros. always brings their 1948 Diamond T truck to Highgrove Day .

There was pleanty of food to eat at the food vendor booths in the park.

You can see how close the fire came to this house but the firemen were able to extinguish the fire from the air and ground with no loss of structures!

Left to right:  Zareth Cortez, Annabel Rojas, Yeseia Cabadas, Venessa 
Williams, and Jackie Portilla
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Bobbie Kay Forbes
(909) 783-8888

BobbieKayForbes@gmail.com
BRE #01004980

22365 Barton Rd Suite #204
Grand Terrace, CA 92313

393 W. La Cadena Dr, Suite #1
Highgrove, CA 92501

COMMUNICATIONS INNOVATIONS
2-Way Communication Specialists

Sales • Service • Rentals
Authorized Kennwood Sale & Service

(951)-784-5468
Fax (909)-784-2802

Gary Dent
Highgrove Resident

     

Your Advertisement can 
go here for just

$30.00 per month
Give us a call at: (951) 683 4994

Metrolink trains now allow surfboards
Grab your surfboard and head for the Metrolink train Stations at ei-
ther San Bernardino or Riverside to go to the beach at San Clemente or 
Oceanside on the Inland Empire/Orange County Metrolink Line but do 
not go to Highgrove because the trains do not stop at Highgrove.
Did I mention that this is only one of the reasons that the communities 
around Highgrove want a Metrolink Station-especially with summer 
coming! Wouldn’t it be nice to take the family on the train to the beach 
and spend the day? 
Also remember that if you go to the new Metrolink Station at Hunter Park 
you do not need your surfboard because the 91 line at Marlborough Ave., 
known as Hunter Park, only goes to Perris in one direction or Riverside 
and Los Angeles in the other direction and none of the Metrolink trains at 
Hunter Park go to San Clemente or Oceanside! 

Metrolink ridership down on Perris 
Valley Line and so are ticket prices!

Beginning on May 25th Metrolink extended their 25% reduction of ticket 
prices in order to try to increase ridership on the Perris Valley Line. 
Metrolink train services began one year ago on June 6, 2016 and ridership 
is very minimal.
Back on Dec. 15, 2016, on one of RCTC’s promotional flyers RCTC 
proudly announced that: “It is estimated that the PVL will attract 4,350 
riders daily”. But in our November 2016 issue we published informa-
tion from the Southern California Regional Rail Authority (SCRRA), 
that is the parent company for Metrolink, it showed that ridership in July 
2016 was only 22 passengers, August 2016 was only 23 passengers and 
September 2016 was only 16 passengers. 
The truth is that RCTC has invested $248.3 Million dollars in 24 miles of 
track on the new Perris Valley Line, at a cost of over $10 Million dollars 
per mile and commuters are not riding these new trains. No Metrolink 
trains operated on the Perris Valley Line during the 3 day Memorial Day 
week end but the daily trains continued to run through Highgrove to 
Oceanside during the 3 day week end.  If just a few of our Transportation 
Dollars were spent for a parking lot at Highgrove, maybe we could take 
our families to the beach too! RCTC needs to stop this political ma-
nipulation and misuse of Transportation Funds and build a station at 
Highgrove on their excess property that has destinations that are want-
ed, needed, and supported by those who ride the Metrolink trains!

It took ten years to complete the Autocar
Things that I did: By Tom Nugent
 Removed wood from cab and replaced with metal frame
 Removed periscope on roof and made solid roof
 Replaced 50% of metal on cab
 Made 100% of truck bed and had 221 louvers put on the bed
 Engine relocated from front to middle of frame
 Cab tilts

Stainless steel by owner:
Radiator pipes, grill, front bumper, bumper brackets, cab & bed side steps, 
mirror arms, knobs inside cab, throttle & brake pedals, door hinge pins, cup 
holders, inside cab door scuff plates, tailgate letters, radiator reservoir tank

Aluminum by owner:
Grill ornament, outside mirrors, inside dome light, engine pulley covers

Engine Caterpillar 3208T 636ci 10.4 
liter
Transmission MT 643 Allison
Rear Axle Dana 80    3.54 gears
Front Axle Ford motor home
Steering box Bendix 300
Rims 16” Alcoa
Tires 235/85/16 Falken
Brakes 14” disc

Fuel tanks 2  48 gal. (96 gal. total)
A/C IHC Navistar – truck
Wiper Specialty power windows
Gauges Dakota Digital
Radio Kenwood
Upholstery The Upholsterers, Riverside
Paint Vivid Blue Pearl/Alpine Rain Mist
Paint Clear – House of Kolor

Paint, bodywork, wiring, fuel tanks by owner

Damage is shown to the roof of this house on Center St. but on March 29, 
2017, Firemen  prevented this house from being a total and complete loss!

BUYERS RV MART 
“FAMILY OWNED SINCE 1988” 

SELLING CLEAN=CLEAN PRE-OWNED RV’S

681 W. La Cadena Dr., Riverside    909-228-5392   Info/Appt

2013 RAPTOR VELOCITY 4014 5TH 3SLIDES LCI 
AUTO LEVEL

14’GARAGE LOADED SHARP $39,995.00

2014 HEARTLAND BIG HORN 36-5TH 4SLIDES ROOMYKING 
   LCI AUTO LEVEL  2ACS 4-DOOR REFER

   “VERY SHARP”WELL TAKEN CARE OF”   $37,995.00

2010 HEARTLAND BIG HORN 35-5TH 3SLIDES ROOMY KING
    ISLAD KITCHEN LARGE PRIVATE BATH

     CLEAN=CLEAN SHARP    $25,995.00

2011 OPEN RANGE 35-5TH 4-SLIDES ROOMY KING
     LCI AUTO LEVEL 2ACS POWER AWNING FLAT SCREEN 
     “ONE OWNER VERY WELL TAKEN CARE OF”SHARP”

                                    $25,995.00
PRICE PLUS TAX, LICENSE, TRANSFER FEES  
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HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS

New Hours:
Monday-Saturday 

7am-3pm 
Sunday 8am-3pm
Close for dinner909-783-3106

22400 Barton Rd. Suite 1
Grand Terrace, CA 92313

Purchase of at least one beverage required.  
Not valid with any other coupon.

TUESDAY SPECIAL

25% off
entire check for local residents

Tacos El Jr. #6

126 Iowa Ave., Highgrove (951) 683-5921

Open Daily 9-9
Family Restaurant
Serving Breakfast, 

COCKTAILS
Margaritas, 

Piña Colada, Daiquiri, 
Wine

 Sheriff Dept.:  951-776-1099  X 5 (Non emergency)
Capt. Jason B. Horton   951-955-2600   

Lieutenant Don Sharp 951-955-2629
Hot line tips for Highgrove area:  951-955-2600

HIGHGROVE SHERIFF REPORT
New Policy: All stats for release must come with 
approval from our Sheriff ’s executives. Our new 
Captian Dan Hedge is hoping to provide some-
thing in the near future.

“Of all good times remembered 
when I was very young, my heart 
holds most dear the time my daddy 
spent with me.”   ~~ D. Morgan 

It’s been 25 years since my father 
passed away at an unacceptably young 
age of 66.  Without exception, every 
one of us miss him enormously.

Dad worked two jobs, leaving him 
precious spare time to spend with 
Mom and us kids.  Quality had to out-
weigh quantity.  Sunday was his only 
full day off and it was spent in a vari-
ety of ways.  Home maintenance, yard 
work, etc were necessary.  Dad still 
liked to have fun and relax.  He had 
an adventurous spirit and it popped 
out in funny ways.  He would do cart-
wheels in the front yard.  It didn’t mat-
ter that he still had on his work slacks 
and dress shoes.  He would spin and 
the little ones would dive for the loose 
change that fell out of his pockets.  A 
trip to Knott’s meant he would head 
for the fastest, highest rides.  He stood 
in the longer line to get a front-row 
seat on “Montezuma’s Revenge” so he 
would get the highest of the high.  He 
was hold his hands up and wave, nev-
er hanging on to the bar.  On another 
ride, I don’t remember the name- this 
one was a big circle with little single 
cockpits.  It would start out flat, spin-
ning like mad, then when it was go-
ing maximum speed, it would lift in 
the air and look like a flat disc.  Dad 
would move quickly to his cockpit 
and eagerly wait with a grin, giving 
us little waves.  As the speed picked 
up his grin would get bigger, still wav-
ing to us, and eventually he would be 
spinning so fast he’d have to pull his 
arm in.  He loved the speed and the 
thrills.  At heart he was dare-devil.

One of our favorite Sunday family 
activities was a drive.  The eight of 
us kids (Yes, EIGHT) would pile into 
the station wagon (pre-seatbelt days) 
with Mom and Dad and we would 
head out.  At some point we would 
play “Right” “Left” or “Straight”.  We 
took turns deciding which direction 
we would go.  We had zero clue where 
we would be heading and that was the 

You Can Quote Me!   
By: Dr. Cynthia Williams thrill.  Evidently Dad did because we 

always managed to get back home.  
Beach days were rare but very enjoy-
able.  Mom would pack a big lunch 
and we would drive to the beach and 
spend a few hours there.  We came 
back with lots of sand that took ages 
to get out of the car, serving as a re-
minder of a favorite day.

The point is, a large quantity of time 
can be hard to come by for moms and 
dads.  Kids remember quality time; 
as the parent, we get to choose that 
quality activity.  We can’t always get it 
right; I  know I hit a couple of duds 
trying to deliver quality to my daugh-
ters; I was working hard to do the job 
of mom and dad.  I knew I got it right 
when I started receiving Father’s Day 
cards from my girls.  They recognized 
that I was trying.  That made it worth 
it.

Some dads leave an indelible im-
pression on their children, just like 
our dad did.  I’ve also learned by 
talking with my many friends that, 
sadly,  my dad was is an exception.  A 
great dad is one of the most wonder-
ful gifts a person can have, even for a 
short time.

Being an American Dad is a difficult 
path to walk.  Watch prime-time sit-
coms on TV and most are bumbling 
fools, the foil for the jokes and jabs of 
their mouthy children and their long- 
suffering wives.  Watch the more seri-
ous programs; at best, dads are violent 
drunks otherwise they are absent hav-
ing run off or they’re in jail.  It would 
appear that responsible, affectionate, 
participating fathers are uninterest-
ing for TV.  It’s been a few decades 
since there were dads on TV who are 
good role models.  “Father Knows 
Best”, “Leave it to Beaver” and Sheriff 
Andy Taylor were patient, kind, and 
had a close relationship with their 
kids.  They were the bread-winners 
and head of the house, in a good way.  
So what went wrong?  Why did the 
good dads vanish?  I don’t believe the 
dads on TV accurately reflect what’s 
happening in the home.  I know many 
wonderful men who are fabulous fa-
thers.  My five brothers are among 
them.  

I salute the great dads out there.  If 
you have a great dad, let him know 
how much you appreciate him.  Buy 
him a hamburger, go see a movie 
together, go for a drive, spend some 
quality time with him.  I know I 
would…

Happy Father’s Day!

Happy Father’s Day!
June 18th is Father’s Day. If your Father is still 
living, try to contact him or be with him if pos-
sible. If he is not living, take time to reflect on 

the good times or visit his final resting place. 
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HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS

951-683-4994
Please visit our Highgrove Happenings website:

www.highgrovehappenings.net

Advertising rates
The “Highgrove Happenings” advertising rates are the 

lowest rates in town. If you have already trained your dog 
to bring in the paper (like the one on the right) you can 
be assured that he won’t be lifting anything too heavy by 
bringing in our little newspaper. Some of the other larger 
newspapers are wasting just too many trees, especially 
in their Sunday edition. No one should ever ask their 
dog to lift something that heavy! Our little paper has lots of local news 
and we take pride in providing you with something free of charge that 
will fit in the bottom of your birdcage! Give us a call (951) 683 4994 
or check out our web site for  pricing and sizes of our ads. Go to  www.
highgrovehappenings.net and click on the contact us page.

We have no reporters so we are asking for your 
help. You can be a reporter by just giving us a call or 
sending us an E-mail or a picture. Small town news is 
what we are all about and we want to encourage you to 
participate. We try to print positive things since there 
is so much bad news on TV and in other newspapers. 
Send us a story, take a picture or call us about something 
that is happening in Highgrove.

Call us!

Keep in touch: Send us your e-mail addresses to help us keep you informed 
of activities and projects that effect our community. Send your address to:

highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

(A minimal transaction fees will be applied)

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS WITH US!
Now accepting Credit Card Payments!
You will find that our rates are very reasonable 

and now for your convenience we are accepting
Credit Card Payments and Pay Pal!

For our advertising rates please feel 
free to call (951) 683-4994 or

visit our website at 
www.highgrovehappenings.net 

click on the contact tab and open up 
the PDF file

Monthly newspapers are delivered 
to each Highgrove resident along with Public Offices and 
businesses in Highgrove, Grand Terrace, Colton, Riverside 
County and Riverside City.  

The Highgrove Happenings has been on-line since July 2008
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HIGHGROVE
CHURCHES

10:00 am
11:00 am & 6:00 pm
  7:00 pm Wednesdays

Sunday School:
Church Service:
Bible Study:

Immanuel Baptist Temple
45 Michigan Ave., Highgrove    951-784-1100

Pastor John Pettit

Jose Crespo: Pastorial Coordinator
Parish Office 909-783-3811   Fax 909-783-4689

Christ the Redeemer Catholic Church
12745 Oriole Avenue at Pico Street, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

MASS SCHEDULE
Saturday Evening 5:00 PM Weekly Mon-Fri 8:00 AM
Sunday 8:00 AM & 10:00AM (English) 12PM: (Spanish) 

E-mail: christthereedemergt@sbdiocese.org

            Zion Assembly Church of God
                    Sundays 11:00 am
       Norton Younglove Community Center
        459 Center St. Highgrove, Ca. 92507

 Join us in learning the word of  
God from the scriptures of the Holy Bible. All are welcome!

                                   www.zacoghighgroveca.org     (Se Habla Español)
    For more information please call Pastor Pete Sarry at (951) 237 2337

Sundays
10am

Wednesdays
6:30pm

refugefellowship.org

1600 Chicago Ave. Suite R7 Riverside, 
CA 92507 Phone: (951) 680-0167

Open DoorsOpen minds

“This church has been serving the 
Highgrove community since 1890” 

HIGHGROVE UNITED    METHODIST CHURCH
938 Center St., Highgrove , CA 92507

Rev. Jackeline A. Vives 

Sunday Worship 
Starts @ 10:45am

Open hearts

Free Community Breakfast
May 27, 2017 at 9:00-10:00 am

Grand View Baptist Church
Pastor Mat Pope

Service at 11:00am
(Across from the G.T. Senior Center)

For more info call 909-825-8224
22755 Vista Grande Way, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

FREE
flea bath
1 per customer

909-824-0220
22400 Barton Rd. Suite 3 Grand Terrace, 

A Family Consignment Shop
Antiques, Clothes, Collectibles,
Furniture, Tools, Toys, Books

New 2 You 20% 
OFF

Your Shopping 
with items 
donated!



HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
A  BIG  THANK  YOU  TO  ALL  OUR  ADVERTISERS   

Please  Patronize Them: Without Their Support We Could Not  Bring You The Local News

 # 1  450 Iowa Ave., 
 Highgrove, CA • 951-686-5830

# 2  9961 Mission Blvd., 
Glen Avon, CA •  951-360-3977

ZORBA’S
OPEN 7 DAYS

Mon.-Sat. 7am. - 10- p.m.
Sun. 8 a.m. - 9 p.m.

Serving Highgrove 
Since 1981

2 LOCATIONS TO SERVE YOU

RESTAURANT

(951) 682 9000
ATM Machine Available

Open 24 hrs

FEEDBACK AND ARTICLES WANTED 

“Dedicated to the improvement of our community through 
awareness and involvement in local issues”

Call:   (951) 683-4994
Cell: (951) 255-6645, (951) 255-6648 or 
Alex:  Advertising (951)448-7730 
E-mail: highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
NEWSPAPER

Publishers & Co-Editors
Ardie Barnett

R.A. “Barney” Barnett
                   Composition 

R. A.“Barney” Barnett
Debbie Corona

Web site: http://www.highgrovehappenings.net                                

Writers
R.A.“Barney” Barnett

Phil Turner
Dr. Cynthia Williams

Jim Wood
Dennis Wilds

HOT LINE
For Articles 

or Advertising

Chris’ Burgers
Craving Something New?
Come to Chris’ Burgers!

407 Iowa Ave., Highgrove, CA
(951) 781-8542

Serving Breakfast Specials, Lunch Specials, and Family Packs  at a GREAT Price. 
Now serving teriyaki plates & fried rice.

Open
Mon.-Sat. 8am-8pm 
Sun:10:00am-6pm

WE REPAIR ALL BRANDS OF 
 •  Vacuums        •  Sewing Machines
 •  Shampooers  • Central Vac Systems 

Starbucks

N Blu� Rd.

Washington/Mt. Vernon Exit
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GT Sew &Vac 
Industrial & Household Sn/cs & RopHirs 

gtsewvac@aol.com 
909-825-0205

123 l East Washington St. Ste. E 
Colton, CA 92324 
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� "' PROFESSIONAL If house work has you down in the dumps, maybe it's 
time you look at the equipment or supplies that your 
working with. Maybe the carpet always looks dirty 
because you need a new vacuum or perhaps it just 8 
needs a deep cleaning. Technology is always .]
advancing and floor care has, too! .s 

We can't make the work go away, but we may have 
something that could make your cleaning easier. 
Stop in and see what we have to offer. 
Our friendly staff will be glad to assist you. 

Professional 
fk,or Care Center 

g CLEANING SUPPLIES 
£ AVAILABLE TO THE PUBLIC 
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WE REPAIR ALL BRANDS OF 
Vacuums • Sewing Machines 

Shampooers • Central Voe Systems 

123 E. Washington St. Suite E 
Colton, CA 92324 

909.825.0205 
I

WE RENT TRUCKS 

1231 E. Washington St. Suite E 
Colton, CA 92324

909.825.0205
Se Habla Español

909-277-0277


